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1. Information Only – Introductions and Campus Updates – (Continued) 
 

for the National League for Nursing Excellence Award.  Emergency medical services and 
advanced classes have tripled enrollment.  Human Services Director Oscar Sida provided 
professional training to Clark County School District Counselors on screening, 
interventions and referrals for substance use disorders.  Radiology Director Mary 
Doucette was elected as President of the Association of Collegiate Educators in 
Radiologic Technology.   
 
University of Nevada, Las Vegas (UNLV) President Len Jessup highlighted that for the 
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1. Information Only – Introductions and Campus Updates – (Continued) 
 

Association winter meeting in Washington, D.C., Australian Prime Minister Malcolm 
Turnbull spoke about the great relationship between Australian graduates and all of 
Nevada.  UNR held its first ever University Leadership Alliance meeting which is a 
combination of undergraduate and graduate governing bodies, Staff Employees’ Council 
and the Faculty Senate.  This will be an ongoing alliance to enhance communications 
between the organizations.   

 
Regent Stephens entered the meeting. 
 

President Johnson congratulated UNLV for having all its student-athletes achieve better 
than a 3.0 GPA.  UNR student-athletes have achieved this milestone for the last seven 
semesters.  This shows that NSHE athletic programs have a true commitment to student 
success.  President Johnson stated that as a Commissioner of the NWCCU, there is a 
desire for accreditation procedures to be easier and more straightforward.  He announced 
that a new policy for substantive change will be announced at an accreditation liaison 
office meeting in Seattle, Washington.   
 
Western Nevada College (WNC) Acting President Mark Ghan reported enrollment at 
WNC has increased 6.5 percent.  In partnership with the Nevada Division of Welfare, 
WNC has started a pilot program to provide manufacturing technician training to 
Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) recipients.  The program provides 
financial assistance to the students enrolled.  The NWCCU will visit WNC in April to 
evaluate all five standards for accreditation.  WNC had a ribbon cutting in January for the 
William N. Pennington Biophysical Science Laboratory.  All WNC’s Nevada Promise 
Scholarship applicants have been assigned mentors. 
 
Desert Research Institute (DRI) President Kristen Averyt reported DRI is thrilled to be 
hosting the meeting.  President Averyt introduced Vice President of Research Lawrence 
Buja.  DRI hosted the first Nevada Science, Technology, Engineering, Arts and 
Mathematics (STEAM) Conference at the Nevada Museum of Art with over 200 state 
educators, representing seven different districts, in attendance.  DRI researchers have 
coined the term “Snow Drought” and just published research on how this term applies to 
the western United States and specifically to Nevada.  DRI received its first grant from 
the National Institutes of Health (NIH) and from the Governor’s Office of Science, 
Innovation and Technology to build a cybersecurity internship program with a corporate 
partner.   

 
2 Information Only – Institutional Student and Faculty Presentations – President Averyt 

introduced student presenter Mr. Levi Keach and faculty presenter Dr. Markus Berli.   
 
Mr. Levi Keach is a Ph.D. Student in Anthropology at UNLV.  He is working for DRI’s 
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3. Information Only – Regents’ Welcome, Introductions and Reports (Agenda Item 4) – 

(Continued) 
 

Regent Moran announced that President Jessup is the recipient of the CEO of the Year 
Award and is the only sitting President in Nevada history to win the award.  The award is 
based on community engagement, vision, leadership and fundraising.   

 
4. Information Only – Chair of the Nevada Student Alliance (NSA) Report (Agenda Item 5) 

– Ms. Kanani Espinoza, NSA Chair, reported the NSA met and discussed tuition and fees 
and will continue discussions in the future.  NSA requested the Board consider a change 
in Board policy related to whether a tuition and fee increase is necessary every two years. 

 
5. Information Only – Chair of the Faculty Senate Chairs Report (Agenda Item 6) – Ms. 

Cheryl Cardoza, Chair of the Faculty Senate Chairs, stated the Faculty Senate Chairs 
appreciate the Board of Regents and Chancellor Thom Reilly for their efforts to involve 
administration, faculty and students in the discussion on budget and policy for the state of 
Nevada.  In a joint effort, the institutional faculty senates have approved or are in the 
process of approving faculty compensation statements.  Fair and competitive faculty 
compensation packages are essential to securing and retaining the best faculty.  
Exemplary faculty contributions must be rewarded and would reflect a deeper 
commitment to student success.  The Faculty Senate Chairs requested the Board of 
Regents and the Chancellor make competitive performance-based compensation 
packages for faculty the number one budget priority.   

 
6. Information Only – Public Comment (Agenda Item 3) – Mr. Conrad Wilson, representing 

UNLV Classified Staff, stated UNLV will be the first university 
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9. Approved – Consent Items – (Continued) 

 
9c. Approved – Tenure – (Continued) 
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11. Information Only – Student Housing, UNLV – (Continued) 
 

Regent Crear stated this has been a good partnership for the University.  Student demands 
are changing as they relate to housing and he applauded the team for making the changes.   

 
Regents Doubrava and Lieberman left the meeting. 
 

In response to a question from Regent Hayes, Mr. Saltman stated they are receiving 
feedback from students daily as to their needs and wants.   
 
Regent Stephens asked if there is an actual student demand for more housing.  Mr. 
Saltman reported a demand study was completed and it showed a demand for 4,000 beds.  
Regent Stephens appreciated the cultural perspective and that this was just not a project 
about making money.   

 
12. Approved – Community College Committee Report – The Board accepted the 

Community College Committee report and approved the Committee recommendation.  
(Committee report on file in the Board Office.) 

 
The Community College Committee met on February 22, 2018, and heard the following: 

Information items 
�¾ Nevada Promise Scholarship Program.  Vice Chancellor Nate Mackinnon 

provided an update on the implementation of the Nevada Promise 
Scholarship Program stating that 6,842 students completed the necessary 
first training by the December 31 deadline which results in 56 percent of 
students remaining eligible.  The next steps for students are to apply for 
admission, file the Federal Application for Federal Student Aid by April 
1st, meet with their mentor at least once, perform 20 hours of community 
service and register for 12 or more credits for Fall 2018.  Vice Chancellor 
Mackinnon will provide a report on these numbers at the next meeting.  
(Ref. CC-3 on file in the Board Office.) 

�¾ Latino Cohort Model, WNC.  Acting President Ghan introduced Latino 
Outreach Coordinator Lupe Ramirez and Interim Dean of Students Dianne 
Hilliard.  Ms. Ramirez stated the program was established in 2010 to 
provide support to first-generation Latinos and currently has a graduation 
rate of 52 percent and the fall to spring retention rate is 90 percent.  Ms. 
Ramirez introduced Mr. German Hernandez who participates in the 
program as a high school student.  Mr. Hernandez stated Ms. Ramirez 
encouraged him to enroll in the JumpStart program and he now plans to 
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12. Approved – Community College Committee Report – (Continued) 
 

�x GBC – President Helens stated four task teams were developed 
which are a revitalization of the college experience among the 
markets that GBC serves.  President Helens also discussed the 
increase in Latino student population and stated more information 
will be shared at the Board of Regents meeting.   

�¾ CSN – Acting President Martin said she appreciates the support 
she has received and stated the transition is going smoothly.  
Acting President Martin spoke about several moves within CSN 
including Patty Charlton, Clarissa Cota and Janice Glasper as well 
as the addition of Asha Jones. In addition, Acting President Martin 
spoke about events including the groundbreaking for the three new 
student unions which is anticipated to occur this summer.   

�¾ Unique Community College Highlights.  Each IAC Chair, on a rotational 
basis, will be asked to highlight unique characteristics about its college 
and/or community.  This quarter, WNC IAC Chair Robert Hooper 
reported on the successes of serving Douglas County, the Fallon Extended 
Nursing Program and Jump Start College program.  In addition, IAC Chair 
Hooper spoke about the site visit in April by the Northwest Commission 
on Colleges and Universities for accreditation, accelerated classes and the 
Siemens Mechatronics program in which WNC is the only SMSCP 
Partner School on the west coast.  (Ref. CC-7 on file in the Board Office.) 

New business items 
�¾ Board Vice Chairman Geddes stated he spoke with Board Chairman Page 

and Chancellor Reilly and would like to request discussion on the 
following items at upcoming meetings of the Committee: 

�x Workforce programs and how NSHE is meeting the needs of the 
state; 

�x Coordination of community college workforce programs; 

�x Part-time community college students; 

�x Review of community college strategic plans and drafting formal 
recommendations for improvement and alignment with the Board 
of Regents strategic goals. 

�¾ Chair Anderson requested Board Vice Chairman Geddes connect with 
Vice Chancellor Mackinnon to discuss those items in detail. 

Action items 
The Board approved the following recommendation of the Community College 
Committee: 

�¾ The minutes from the November 27, 2017, meeting of the Community 
College Committee.  (Ref. CC-2 on file in the Board Office.) 
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16. Information Only – Faculty Practice Plans, UNR and UNLV Schools of Medicine – 

(Continued) 
 

Mr. Jeremy Alltop, Senior Associate Dean for Administration and Finance, UNR Med, 
presented a PowerPoint titled, “Integrated Clinical Services (ICS) Operations and 
Financial Update” including:  Executive Organizational Chart; Board of Directors 
Composition January 2018; ICS Corporate Structure; ICS Clinical Operations; YTD FY 
18 Financial Results; What About the Practice Plan Debt?; Plan for Debt Repayment; and 
Plan to Retire Remaining $3.5M Debt. 

 
Regent Moran entered the meeting. 
 

Regent Doubrava asked Dean Schwenk to elaborate on Mojave Mental Health.  Dean 
Schwenk reported Mojave Mental Health was primarily a case management service for 
severely mentally ill patients that have a difficult time managing their affairs.  There were 
also day treatment and medication programs.  There was no way to manage the expenses 
due to inadequate Medicaid reimbursement. 
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16. Information Only – Faculty Practice Plans, UNR and UNLV Schools of Medicine – 

(Continued) 
 

In response to a question from Regent Hayes, Dr. Gardner stated that one of the factors to 
reduce the no-show rate is to make sure the doctors are seeing patients as scheduled to 
respect the patient’s time.  If a patient is an hourly paid employee, they are taking time 
off from work and are losing pay.   

 
Regent Anderson entered the meeting. 
 

Regent Stephens appreciated the strategies to reduce the no-show rate but wanted to 
make sure that this doesn’t unintentionally cause a denial of care to vulnerable 
populations.  She suggested that the Chief Diversity Officer be included in the creation of 
any policies.   

 
Regent Hayes left the meeting. 
 

In response to a question from Chairman Page, Dr. Gardner stated the UNLVSOM has 
not taken the dean’s tax, but it must make sure that the Dean’s office has the funds 
needed to function appropriately.   

 
Regent Hayes entered the meeting. 
 

Chairman Page asked when the Epic software would go live.  Dr. Gardner responded the 
plan was for Epic to be in all clinics by July 1, 2018.  Training will begin in April.  In 
response to a question from Chairman Page, Dr. Gardner stated the computers that were 
purchased from UNR Med were old and did not have the system requirements to run the 
Epic software.   

 
17. Approved – Spend-Down and Allocation/Use Plans for Capital Improvement Fee and 
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17. Approved – Spend-Down and Allocation/Use Plans for Capital Improvement Fee and 

General Improvement Fee Balances, UNLV – (Continued) 
 
In response to a question from Regent Hayes, Vice President Vock reported there are 
different layers to a reserve policy.  The Board set a reserve policy related to specific 
fees.  UNLV is determining an institutional reserve policy to have a financial planning 
framework along with a multi-year planning policy.  Vice President Vock stated UNLV 
will adhere to the policy put in place by the Board of Regents.  UNLV is creating policies 
related to other sources of funds not addressed in Board policy.   
 
Regent Stephens felt there may be gaps in the Board policy and suggested expanding the 
current policy to be more comprehensive and address other sources of funds.   
 
Vice President Vock reiterated Moss Adams is providing an assessment and 
benchmarking of best practices for various policies.  Moss Adams has provided a 
preliminary recommendation.  UNLV is reviewing that recommendation and will then 
review the benchmarking numbers once received.   
 
Chairman Page recommended this item be deferred until June 2018 and asked if there 
was a reason that could not happen.  Vice Chairman Geddes asked that the initial 
spending be approved so campus security and safety items can be started.   
 
President Jessup reported this request is within the parameters that the current reserve 
policy permits and UNLV feels safe spending at this time. 
 
In response to a question from Regent Trachok, Vice President Vock stated that once 
there is spend approval UNLV will move forward with the process.  Executive Director 
David Frommer, Planning and Construction, stated the projects are in a variety of phases.   
 
Regent Stephens stated her concern was with the timing of the safety projects and 
creating an immediate safer environment for the students.  Executive Director Frommer 
reported 19 new emergency phones have been placed in partnership with the 
Consolidated Students of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas (CSUN).  Fifteen 
additional emergency phones are designed and ready for bid.  The design of police 
facilities has been completed and is ready for bid.  Other projects, such as the graduate 
space, will require more time and are contingent on Gateway Phase II. 
 

Regent Trachok moved to approve the emergency 
telephone upgrades, security cameras and police 
communications upgrades now, in an amount of 
approximately $4 million, and the rest will be 
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18. Information Only – 
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18. Information Only – Medical Education Building Project, UNLV – (Continued) 
 

President Jessup stated UNLV will look for recent medical school projects and bring that 
list back to the Board of Regents.  UNLV currently has what they believe to be 
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19. Information Only – Public Comment (Agenda Item 20) – (Continued) 
 

Mr. Michael Brown, President of Barrick Gold Corporation, reported Barrick Gold 
Corporation has partnered with Cisco, Switch and Unearthed to provide Nevada’s 
innovation and tech community with a premier opportunity to build skills, scale ventures 
and engage with great talents.  Barrick has partnered with UNR, UNLV and GBC to host 
the state’s first global mining hackathon in Las Vegas. 
 
The following individuals spoke in favor of the divestment in fossil fuels and the 
investment in clean energy:  Ms. Naomi Lewis, Senior at UNLV; Mr. Joseph Berg, 
UNLV Sustainability Council; Ms. Alondra Regalado, UNLV Student; Ms. Mayra 
Arcate, UNLV Student; and Mr. Cielo Gumabon, UNLV Sustainability Council. 
 
Mr. Robert Manis, NFA Chapter President and CSN Professor, encouraged the Board to 
support the performance pool and give the institutions the ability to raise faculty salaries. 
 
Mr. Hieu Le, ASCSN Senator, stated he is in support of locking tuition and fees at the 
current levels.   

 
Chairman Page left the meeting. 
 
20. Information Only – Procedures and Guidelines Manual Revision, Tuition and Fees 

Committee:  Recommended Tuition and Fees, Academic Years 2019-20 and 2020-21 
(Agenda Item 23) – Chief Financial Officer (CFO)  
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20. Information Only – Procedures and Guidelines Manual Revision, Tuition and Fees 

Committee:  Recommended Tuition and Fees, Academic Years 2019-20 and 2020-21 
(Agenda Item 23) – (Continued) 

 
decision that could change the course of higher education for years to come.  In a poll of 
nearly 2,000 UNLV undergraduate students, approximately 92 percent of students 
responded the cost of education at UNLV was a major factor that played in decision 
making.  Nearly 77 percent of those polled responded they were worried about their 
ability to continue their education due to financial concerns.  Adding an act of 
predictability related to tuition and fees may make all the difference for the students.  The 
NSHE should be responsible for the town halls and the Board of Regents should attend.  
Placing the burden on the institutional administration to inform and defend Board policy 
is not fair.  Nevada must show it is committed to preparing students for the new Nevada 
economy and to compete in an ever-changing world.  Predictable fees and tuition rates 
will prevent students from being priced out or leaving because of unforeseen financial 
stress.  By guaranteeing student fees and tuition for a given period students will be 
assured as to what to expect in their time at the institution and then increase the 
likelihood of a more successful academic career.  Underserved students must be 
connected with resources and policies must be developed that give them a better shot at a 
successful education.   
 
Ms. Alicia Contreras, NSC NSSA President, shared student feedback from a survey 
conducted at NSC.  Three hundred twenty (320) students responded to the survey.  
Seventy-five (75) percent of students surveyed feel they pay a reasonable amount of 
college tuition.  Approximately 60 percent of students surveyed disagree with an increase 
in fees to match upper division community college credit fees.  Students prefer a 1.8 
percent increase in both years of the implementation.   
 
Regent Hayes believed the Board needed to keep in mind that cost of attendance is a 
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20. Information Only – Procedures and Guidelines Manual Revision, Tuition and Fees 

Committee:  Recommended Tuition and Fees, Academic Years 2019-20 and 2020-21 
(Agenda Item 23) – (Continued) 
 
In response to a question from Regent Carter, Vice Chancellor for Academic and Student 
Affairs Crystal Abba reported if the student only takes online classes the fee is not in 
addition to but in lieu of non-resident tuition.   
 
President Patterson reported NSC asked for a lower tuition increase over the four-year 
period because students were already paying additional fees towards building 
construction. 
 
Regent Stephens reiterated the last time this item was presented students attended the 
meeting and said they were willing to pay more to receive additional services.  The 
students’ perception is that the Board is going to raise tuition, so they should get 
something out of the increase.   
 
Regent Crear noted that in four years university fees will increase app
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21. Approved – Handbook Revision, NSHE Articulation Coordinating Committee (Agenda 

Item 19) – (Continued) 
 

Chancellor Reilly reported numerous elected officials, community organizations and 
education advocates have raised concerns related to transfer and articulation.  It is the 
Legislature’s desire to fix NSHE’s transfer problem.  It is important to recognize the 
Board has been responsive, passing policy initiatives and requiring reports from the 
Chancellor’s Office and institutions on the transfer and articulation process.  In a 50-state 
comparison of transfer policies published in 2014, Nevada is one of the states that has 
implemented each of the targeted policies designed to support a smooth transfer.  In 
preparation for the 2017 Session, at the request of the Academic, Research and Student 
Affairs Committee, the Chancellor’s Office conducted an audit of transfer and 
articulation policies and practices across the NSHE.  In conducting the audit, emphasis 
was placed on determining if a student could earn a Bachelor’s Degree after earning an 
Associate’s Degree without taking extra credits.  In general, while the audit found there 
are areas of improvement and processes, student surveys indicate
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24. Information Only – Procedures and Guidelines Manual Revision, 2019-21 Tuition and 

Fees, University of Nevada, Reno School of Medicine – (Continued) 
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30. Approved – Athletics Committee Report – (Continued) 
 

�¾ The Committee received a report from Mr. Dexter Irvin, CSN Director 
of Intercollegiate Athletics, on the reorganization of the National 
Junior College Athletic Association (NJCAA).  (Ref. ATH-7 on file in the 
Board Office.) 

 
Regent Trachok left the meeting. 
 

New business items 
�¾ Regent Liberman requested that System Staff prepare revisions to the 

policy authorizing institution presidents to execute employment contracts 
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31. Approved – Academic, Research and Student Affairs Committee Report – (Continued) 
 

�¾ A revision to Board policy to clarify that the residency provisions for 
graduates of Nevada high schools do not apply to graduates of online high 
schools if the students are not present and residing in the State while 
enrolled in the high school or prior to graduation (Title 4, Chapter 15, 
Sections 3 and 4).  (Ref. ARSA-2f on file in the Board Office.) 

�¾ A revision to Board policy to authorize community college admission of 
adult students to dual enroll in a workforce program at the community 
college while pursuing their general education diploma (Title 4, Chapter 
16, Section 18).  (Ref. ARSA-2g on file in the Board Office.) 

�¾ Technical revisions to Board policy governing the administration of the 
excess credit fee pursuant to policy recommendations from the NSHE 
Internal Audit Reports of the excess credit fee at UNR and UNLV 
(Handbook Title 4, Chapter 17, Section 4 and Procedures and Guidelines 
Manual Chapter 7, Section 2).  (Ref. ARSA-2h on file in the Board Office.) 

�¾ The nomination of the following individuals for Regents’ Awards, 
including the motion to authorize two rising researcher awards for UNR:  
(Ref. ARSA-3 on file in the Board Office.) 

a. Nevada Regents’ Creative Activities Award  
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32. Approved – Business, Finance and Facilities Committee Report – (Continued) 
 

�¾ Consent Items: 
b. 2017 Self-Supporting Summer School/Calendar Year Budgets, 

Budget to Actual Comparison.  The Committee recommended 
acceptance of the 2017 Self-Supporting Summer School and 
Calendar Year Budgets, Budget to Actual Comparison for the 
NSHE.  (Refs. BFF-2b1 and BFF-2b2 on file in the Board Office.) 

c. 2018 Summer School/Calendar Year Budgets.  The Committee 
recommended acceptance of the 2018 Self-Supporting Summer 
School/Calendar Year Budgets for Calendar Year 2018.  (Refs. BFF-
2c1 and BFF-2c2 on file in the Board Office.) 

d. Second Quarter Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Transfers, State 
Supported or Self-Supporting Operating Budgets.  The Committee 
recommended acceptance of the report of the Second Quarter 
Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Transfers of State Supported or 
Self-Supporting Operating Budget Funds Between Functions for 
the NSHE.  (Refs. BFF-2d1 and BFF-2d2 on file in the Board Office.) 

�¾ Approval of Mining Lease Agreement with Marigold Mining Company – 
UNR.  The Committee recommended approval to enter into a Mining 
Lease Agreement with Marigold Mining Company, for a term of twenty 
years and two additional ten-year options to renew Section 19 of Marigold 
Mine as requested by UNR President Johnson.  (Ref. BFF-4 on file in the Board 
Office.) 

�¾ Approval of Interlocal Medical Office Lease Agreement with University 
Medical Center of Southern Nevada for the UNLV SOM at 1524 Pinto 
Lane – UNLV.  The Committee recommended approval to enter into a 
five-year lease for the premises (Lied Building) located at 1524 Pinto 
Lane, Las Vegas, Nevada (APN#: 139-33-305-023) as requested by 
UNLV President Jessup.  The Committee also recommended approval of 
the First Amendment to the Interlocal Office Lease.  In addition, the 
Committee recommended that the Chancellor be granted authority to 
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33. Approved – Audit 
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35. Approved – Health Sciences System Committee Report – (Continued) 
 

been accepted to date.  Dr. Schwenk emphasized that the class has a high 
proportion of first-generation students.   
Dr. Atkinson, Founding Dean, UNLVSOM, highlighted the hiring of a 
Vice Dean for Clinical Affairs and pending hires of the chairs of Internal 
Medicine and OB/GYN.  UNLVSOM received 1,170 applications.  Of 
those invited candidates, 216 are in-state and 82 are out-of-state, and all 
out-of-state candidates demonstrated connections to Nevada.  Of the 
students holding seats, 21 are female; 20 are male; 5 are African 
American; and 11 are Latino.  
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36. Approved – 2019 Board of Regents Meeting Dates – The Board approved the following 

meeting dates and venues for the Board of Regents meetings to be held in calendar year 
2019: 

 
�¾ February 28-March 1, 2019  NSC 
�¾ June 6-7, 2019    UNR 
�¾ September 5-6, 2019   WNC 
�¾ December 5-6, 2019   UNLV 

 
Tentative special meeting dates: (primary location – System Administration, Las 
Vegas) 
 

�¾ January 18, 2019 
�¾ April 19, 2019 
�¾ July 19, 2019 
�¾ October 18, 2019 

 
Vice Chairman Geddes moved approval of the 
meeting dates and venues for the Board of Regents 
meetings to be held in calendar year 2019.  Regent 
Trachok seconded.  Motion carried. 

 
37. Information Only – New Business – Vice Chairman Geddes requested an update from the 

Chancellor regarding CSN negotiations.   
 
Regent Stephens requested a discussion related to investments and divestment in fossil 
fuels.   

 
38. Information Only – Public Comment – None. 
 
Chairman Page thanked President Averyt and her staff for hosting the meeting.   
 
The meeting adjourned at 12:29 p.m. 
 
 Prepared by: Angela R. Palmer 
  Special Assistant and Coordinator 
  to the Board of Regents 
 
 Submitted for approval by: Dean J. Gould 
  Chief of Staff and Special Counsel 

  to the Board of Regents 
 
 

Approved by the Board of Regents at its June  7 & 8, 2018, meeting.  
 


